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I. Call to Order 
The Care Coordination Subcommittee was called to order by Dr. Pont at 10:15 a.m.   

II. Introductions 
Participants in Chicago, Springfield, and those attending by telephone, introduced themselves.   

III. Review of June 16, 2011 meeting minutes 
Dr. Pont asked about a statement by Dr. Jones on page 2, paragraph 4. “It is difficult to determine who 
is getting care coordination as the computer edits never turned on for referral to specialists.” Dr. Pont 
clarified that Dr. Jones would not make turning on of the specialist edit a requirement to be considered a 
care coordination entity.  Dr. Jones replied that as soon as we have adequate access to specialists, we 
should turn on the edit. Dr. Pont agreed.  Following the discussion, the minutes were approved, with no 
changes.  

IV. Update on comments received to Coordinated Care Program – Key Policy Issues  
Director Hamos advised the group that 76 responses to the Coordinated Care Program Key Policy 
Issues June 2011 questionnaire were received.  She then introduced Susan Greene, who is working with 
the department to launch the Innovation Project.   

Ms. Greene is reviewing the questionnaire comments along with Michelle Beasley, a presidential 
management fellow on loan from the federal CMS. The comments are available online at: 
http://hfs.illinois.gov/cc/comments. She thanked those who took the time to respond.  

Ms. Greene did not attempt to summarize the comments, but instead talked about how the department 
intends to use the comments submitted.  She indicated that there is a range of readiness to move into 
risk-based or shared-savings arrangements. Consensus has started to evolve around some questions. 
There’s a variety of opinions on most issues that can be summarized as how coordinated care should be 
approached, paid for, organized and implemented.  HFS intends to bring all the suggestions into internal 
deliberations about the range of issues that need to be discussed.  The director hopes to pull stakeholders 
together and have conversations around the issues identified to see if we can move in a direction of 
agreement.   

Participants were given a handout, Care Coordination and Timeline – July 15, 2011 (See Attachment 1).  
Director Hamos described the process that will take place over the next 18 months in developing the 
Innovations Project. The department envisions that coordinated care could be organized by entities other 
than traditional HMOs, thereby giving these entities the opportunity to pull together provider networks 
to offer care coordination.  The department doesn’t know what capacity exists in the community to do 
this or what segment of the population would be served or how many of the Medicaid population would 
be served using this approach.  In Phase 1of the project, Ms. Greene will assist in creating a solicitation 
for care coordination entities by the end of 2011. HFS then wants to give 4 to 5 months for the entities 
to submit proposals and hopes to announce the awards next summer. 

Over the next year, the department will also be engaged in hospital rate reform.  HFS expects that the 
rate reforms will be taken up in next spring’s legislative session, at the same time the Phase 1 care 
coordination plans are being developed.   The hospital rate reform is necessary in order to achieve the 
50% enrollment in care coordination required under the State’s Medicaid Reform law. 

In Phase 2, starting next fiscal year, the department will move to increase care coordination on a larger 
scale, by assessing what clients are being served and who is serving them, with the goal of opening it up 
to traditional managed care companies, as well as entities trying to develop new models of care 
coordination.  The director asked for feedback on the proposal. 

 

http://hfs.illinois.gov/cc/comments


 
Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Services 

Care Coordination Subcommittee Meeting 
July 19, 2011 

 

3 

A discussion on the Innovations Project timeline and hospital rate reform followed.  Highlights of that 
discussion are summarized below. 
 
• The director advised that the proposal evaluation process is still to be worked out and the MAC 

would be advised as the process is developed. 

• It was suggested, that the more guidelines HFS can provide to groups that wish to apply as a 
coordinated care entity, the more likely they will be ready to respond with a timely proposal.  

• Interested parties will want to know what state plan waivers or amendments HFS might be applying 
for before developing proposals, especially for special populations. The department is currently 
looking at the full range of federal opportunities relating to care coordination, rebalancing the long 
term care system, some of which would require a state plan amendment.  

• It was recommended that care management proposals of a special population must be independent 
of an established model in Phase 1.  

• HFS wants to give a range of parameters of what it is looking for that will pass the legal department 
and provide an opportunity to come forward with creative ideas and structure for populations that 
providers are interested in. The goal is to work on activities already engaged in, rather than dictating 
a model.  

• It was reiterated that the legislation was very clear that HFS must have risk based payment 
arrangements. Some have recommended not making the arrangements full risk.  There should be a 
public conversation about the range of risk based arrangements that are used or thought about.  

• The department should provide medical billing data to potential bidders in a way that is not so 
expensive for them to access and analyze. 

• HFS and bidders should look at opportunities through CMS and CMMI for funding demonstration 
projects that allow money for planning and coordination. 

• Some Chicago based foundations have expressed interest in helping with healthcare reform.   

• The hospital rate reform is critical because currently about 42% of the payments received by 
hospitals is in the form of lump sum, static, supplemental payments; meaning the payments are not 
directly related to a service rendered.   In moving to risk-based care coordination models, continuing 
to pay supplemental payments to hospitals when a portion of such payment was necessarily factored 
into a capitation contract for the care coordination entity is duplicative.  In order to comply with the 
Medicaid reform law, hospital rate reform must occur. 

V. Discussion of Enhancements to Illinois Health Connect Program 
Dr. Pont stated that the subcommittee’s charge is to look at modifications for the current Primary Care 
Case Management program, Illinois Health Connect (IHC), so it satisfies the requirements for care 
coordination in the law.  He introduced Dr. Margaret Kirkegaard, of Automated Health Systems, who 
serves as the Medical Director for IHC. 

Dr. Kirkegaard provided participants with a handout, Illinois Health Connect: Ensuring a Medical 
Home (See Attachment 2). She gave an overview of the existing program, identifying core functions as 
creating a network of physicians that provide a medical home environment and matching them to newly 
eligible clients into a “best fit” medical home. She explained voluntary and mandatory enrollment and 
indicated that 80% of the enrollments are voluntary.   Other functions performed by IHC include: 

•  Providing well-child appointment reminders during phone contacts or by timely reminder 
letters; with appointments for these visits usually scheduled in less than 7 days.  
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• Contacting adults on an annual basis to recommend a preventive care visit. IHC is investigating 
using auto-calling to allow appointment scheduling within 48 hours of the call and expanding 
reminders for other services like PAP smears and mammograms.  

• Participated in a variety of specialty projects utilizing the call center for outreach.  During low 
call periods, IHC can do special projects; a recent example being working with CDPH in 
contacting African American women with reminders to obtain a mammogram. During the flu 
season the call center was handling up to 80,000 calls per month.   

The following summarizes the discussion on IHC: 

It was noted that sometimes providers find there is no correlation between the patient reminder and 
whether the service has been provided.  This causes more confusion for the patient.   Dr. Kirkegaard 
explained that for patient reminders, IHC depends almost exclusively on HFS claims data, but also gets 
immunization data from Cornerstone and ICARE, and IDPH data on lead screening. When the data is 
received depends on the particular provider and how quickly they submit claims.  It takes about 7-10 
days between when HFS adjudicates the bill and when IHC receives the data.  IHC would welcome 
opportunities to enhance this by getting data directly from providers, such as hospitals or clinics.  
However, a key question is how much work can be put into data exchange before it becomes redundant 
to the health information exchange work currently underway. 

Dr. Kirkegaard was asked how long an enrollee is with a PCP.  She explained that right now people 
have a lot of freedom of choice in changing their PCP; which can affect the collection of data for 
preventive services.  Experience has shown that only 2,000 out of the 1.6 million people enrolled with 
IHC would be considered as “frequent” changers.  When enrollees change four times a year, IHC flags 
the file to discuss continuity of care the next time the enrollee calls to switch PCPs.  In order to ensure 
continuity of care, there must be a balance between locking a person into a PCP choice and allowing 
choice. 

The 20% of patients that are auto-assigned are not necessarily persons with disabilities.  Although a 
structured analysis hasn’t been done, the idea that an auto assigned patient is disabled or homeless is not 
necessarily true.  IHC did look at ED patients and found they were no more likely to be auto-assigned 
than other enrollees.  At times, auto-assigned enrollees don’t contact IHC because their auto assignment 
is to a doctor they are already seeing, so they just accept the assignment.   

The IHC specialist database is limited to about 2,300 providers.  If a specialty care provider registers in 
the IHC database, additional information about provider characteristics is obtained and can be discussed 
with the caller. Most specialty providers elect not to register with IHC, but prefer to maintain their 
collegial referral relations.  

Dr. Kirkegaard indicated that with the discontinuance of the disease management program, Your 
Healthcare Plus, IHC anticipates continuing some of these functions for the DM program.  McKesson 
provided some management to patients for frequent ED use and IHC will continue having that flag on 
the panel roster.  Call center staff will suggest to high ED users that they call their PCP.  The goal is to 
get IHC patients connected back to their PCP. 

Claims history data is available to any Medicaid provider with access to the MEDI system, which is a 
free service provided by HFS. At last look, about 2,000 providers were accessing claims history per 
month. The MEDI system is the gateway to the IHC system. Providers can look up any current 
Medicaid patient by using the patient’s recipient number, SSN and name, or date of birth.  This function 
is used by emergency rooms, care coordinators and hospital case managers.  IHC would like to promote 
“outside the medical home” as an opportunity to enhance care coordination simply by providing data.  
IHC does track who signs into MEDI for quality control reasons.  
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There are about 1.8 million persons assigned to Illinois Health Connect and 3/4 of these are children.  
The remainder consists of persons in FamilyCare or what was called AABD and is now called seniors 
and persons with disabilities (SPD).  It was not possible to say how many enrollees are SPD.   

At the time the PCP referral system was implemented about 8 months ago, the call center was receiving 
as many as 80,000 calls per month; which was IHC’s highest call volume.  The nature of the calls was 
people who needed to change their PCP, didn’t know where their PCP was, asking about access to 
specialty care, general questions about benefits and questions about how Medicaid works. 

IHC has not collected data related to a strategy to refer high users of ED back to their PCP.  It wasn’t a 
contractual focus. But, with the disease management program ending, IHC is just beginning to look at 
expansion of our project internally to determine what gaps IHC may need to address. 

In the future, IHC would like to serve to support HFS’ coordinated care Innovations Project. There is a 
role for a centralized function for client assignment and for a centralized call center to use for some of 
these data functions in supporting the medical home. HFS will determine the final structure.  IHC is not 
sure how much additional risk it would take on.  IHC is not accredited as a health plan and doesn’t serve 
as a financial intermediary for HFS.  There are some risk elements in our current contract. There are 
financial withholds for clinical quality improvement. This is an area that could be expanded. 

Director Hamos stated that the IHC contract is up next summer.  In the Medicaid Reform law, the 
legislature was very firm about adding language on the PCCM program not qualifying as a care 
coordination entity. The subcommittee is being asked if the current PCCM structure doesn’t qualify, 
then what does.   

Vince Keenan stated that the IHC and the DM programs solidified the primary care provider community 
into responding in a very positive manner towards the Medicaid program.  This is seen both in terms of 
clinical data showing more responsiveness to the preventive health services and in the low number of 
changes by patients once assigned to a PCP.  It is important as we talk about how to shape the 
Innovation Project to have a consistent message along the way.   

Discussion on Subcommittee on PCCM improvement document 
Dr. Pont asked participants to review the document, Subcommittee on PCCM improvement (See 
Attachment 3) that shows changes in bold based on comments received at the subcommittee’s last 
meeting.  He suggested that people may want to continue to discuss and reconvene to recommend 
changes to the PCCM, or if comfortable with this document and think it reflects discussions, we can 
vote on this and bring it to the MAC in September.  He asked if the document adequately reflects what 
we have talked about, and is it sufficient to present to the MAC.  There was discussion on who is the 
final decision maker for what constitutes enough risk to meet the legislative requirement?  And, if HFS 
makes a recommendation on this, will the legislature go along? 

Director Hamos stated that there is no easy answer.  HFS, working with the legislature, would make the 
final decision.  The department has worked with the legislature to think in a new way about risk based 
management and not full capitated risk. There is a sense that coordinated care is a solution to our budget 
problems; so, as the budget gets worse there will be more pressure to solve it with this approach.  

Dr. Jones thought the changes laid out in the document were positive, but didn’t believe they went far 
enough to bring about change in provider behavior for the savings the legislature is looking for. He 
recommended that if PCCM is not included in the 50% requirement, HFS should run a parallel analysis 
and make that decision. He would encourage making the changes outlined, but cautioned that there is 
not enough change to satisfy the 50% requirement.  
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Dr. Pont stated that if the monthly fee is reduced or withheld when there isn’t evidence of care 
coordination, it would put a significant amount of money at risk for primary care providers.  He 
believed it would be a reduction of a minimum of 5% and closer to 10% of the PCP’s payment. 

Dr. Jones stated that in his opinion the $2-$3 monthly payment does not influence provider behavior. He 
thought phasing in the augmentation of pay for performance is a positive change, but would recommend 
comparing outcomes for PCCM with outcomes for persons enrolled in coordinated care. He is aware 
that a comparison of the quality measures is already being done. He was not so sure that we have a fair 
comparison of financial performance and would let some of the MCOs comment.  

Director Hamos believed that maybe a better question for the group to consider is what really helps to 
change provider behavior and what behavior are we trying to change. 

Kelly Carter commented that we need a more realistic way to define comprehensive care before the 
subcommittee can make a suggestion to the MAC. Dr. Kruse had made some very good points about 
what comprehensive care means and how can we measure it through the department’s claims system, as 
it is different for different populations.  

Dr. Kirkegaard commented it could be as simple as setting the standard that if a patient is not seen in 
their medical home, the care coordination fee isn’t activated until seen.  It is a measurable, obtainable 
bar that would propel provider behavior into outreach.  

Ms. Carter was concerned that telephone and address information passed to the PCP from department 
records was frequently inaccurate and it wouldn’t be good to hold PCPs accountable for not being able 
to reach a patient or to bring them in if service is not needed.  

Dr. Kirkegaard indicated that perhaps if a patient doesn’t live near their medical home they should be 
reassigned.  IHC has had several scenarios where the patient identifies a certain address, but lives 100 
miles from the medical home. From experience, the number of times you call a patient is proportional to 
your opportunity for reaching them. To meet the 80% voluntary enrollment rate we may need to call a 
patient 20 times. If a practice had a risk-based payment, they may allocate the resources or partner with 
someone like IHC who can make the contact more efficiently.  Some states have a broader definition of 
children’s special health care needs and care management is allocated much more intensively to those 
kids.  This might be something to look at here.  

Dr. Pont stated the grid shows an enhanced care coordination payment for medially complex patients. 
We could take from one pot and give these care coordination dollars where most needed on these 
medically complex kids. Where a practice has achieved a certain level of “medical hominess,” their care 
coordination fee would go up a certain amount. That was in Dr. Kruse’s document (See Attachment 4). 
The changes proposed here would be as good in terms of care coordination as the majority of provider 
care coordination out there. 

Ms. Greene noted that under the risk based payment systems on the grid it shows “regional or system 
wide risk pool linked to improved non-urgent emergency department (ED) and hospital utilization. 
Given the difficulty sometime in finding patients, it puts some of the responsibility on those that find the 
patients in their ED; which is often the “front door” to hospitalization.  She asked if this was suggesting 
that the pool might include changed process behaviors in the ED. 

Dr. Pont answered that one example in Dr. Kruse’s document is giving that responsibility to a county 
health department or organization that coordinates with the PCCM to go to EDs and say you’re having 
problems with patient X; let’s see if we can get resources to that patient to keep them out of the ED. 
Have some financial incentive that could be distributed to the PCP for keeping the patient out of the ED. 
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Dr. Kirkegaard has proposed to HFS that a bonus payment would be split between the PCP and the ED 
for patients that made a follow-up PCP visit within a set time after the ED visit. There is an incentive for 
both parties to cooperate. 

Dr.  Pont asked for comments on using the MEDI portal to coordinate specialist care better.    

Dr. Kirkegaard stated that the functionality currently exists. IHC was instructed to build a referral 
mechanism statewide for all Medicaid providers, but currently it only shows IHC PCPs. The MEDI 
system is populated with all the specialists who are Medicaid providers in the state of Illinois but the 
data is hidden. It could be turned on and function as that mechanism for the PCP to authorize a patient 
to be seen and the specialist would be able to use the database to verify that authorization was given. 

There is also a functionality to put in clinical data for the specialist to see and gives the opportunity to 
print a form for the patient saying that I am referring you to “X” cardiologist. The piece of paper is not 
the referral, as the referral is electronic, but it serves as an appointment reminder for the patient to have 
with the name and address for the specialist.  

Ms. Greene stated there was discussion after PCCM was implemented about requiring authorization to 
specialty care. It is not that easy for a patient to self-refer to specialty care and there may be insufficient 
access statewide to guarantee access. That led to a decision to not turn on that system.  

Dr. Pont stated that a fair number of specialists do ask for a referral outside the system. An enhancement 
allowing the PCP to speak with a specialist and be able to communicate electronically would be 
welcome.  If specialists could, through that portal, consult without even seeing the patient; and there 
would be a payment; it would really set PCCM apart.   

Ms. Chan asked for clarification on when recommendations on changes to the PCCM program accepted 
by the department would go into effect.  Ms. Greene stated that the department will be issuing an RFP 
for the program next year and that recommendations from the MAC would be timely to include in the 
next contract. 

Director Hamos stated that the group has framed some new questions.  Dr. Jones framed some in how 
you change provider behavior. The director would ask “where is the skin in the game.” A lot of people 
in the PCCM still end up not just in the ED, but as hospital admissions; some of which may be 
preventable.  And, they still end up going from provider to provider. That is what care coordination in 
essence is about.  It may not be the children you see in your practice, but we have a lot more complex 
cases in the Medicaid program.   If we think of PCCM as the hub, the question is how do we organize 
the spokes around the hub?  That is not necessarily reflected in the grid. What pulls it together?  Dr. 
Jones has said the $2 pm/pm really isn’t it.  So what is? That is a discussion that we still need to have 
more reflection on. We need to organize that conversation a little differently and perhaps bring other 
people to the table.  

Dr. Pont responded that we are trying to make PCCM more risk-based and suggest more enhancements 
so that more care is coordinated; such as specialty care, or the  “who’s my PCP” function that is 
mentioned in the document, and such as an enhanced intake assessment. The question before us is will 
those changes, if implemented, be sufficient to get us over the 50% hurdle.   

Dr. Kirkegaard stated that IHC welcomes these suggestions so that 6 months from now we can actually 
be better informed on what works. IHC also welcomes other suggestions because even if we can’t 
implement them we can look at what might be necessary to implement them or try them on a pilot level.  

Director Hamos shared that HFS would be open to hearing some ideas for pilots. IHC could test some of 
these new concepts even in the bounds of a contract and HFS would figure out some small way to 
enhance the contract to test these theories and concepts.   The Director suggested finding time on the 
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next agenda for a presentation by some of the other players like BlueCross/Blue Shield or a HMO to see 
what they are doing and then compare that to what we have already heard.  

VI. Open to Committee 

Mr. Keenan stated that where Dr. Kruse is heading with recommendations for a blended care 
coordination payment represents some pretty exciting ways to look at things.  Dr. Kruse brings a lot of 
experience at the national level and knowledge of how it is being done in some other areas. Mr. Keenan 
highly recommends taking a look at his report.   

It was decided that additional discussion was needed prior to sending a recommendation to the MAC.   

VII. Next Steps 

 The next meeting was scheduled for September 13, 2011 at 10 a.m. 

VIII. Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned at 12:00 p.m. 
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